


Beginning at 15:15 on March 20th, we invite you to see the new rooms, see first-hand our construction
site, and to discover brand new perspectives of our school campus! With the conclusion of the building
framework, we have put the most difficult part of our project behind us, so that we can partially reduce the
scaffolding and construction fence at the beginning of spring and remove the first crane from our yard. As
all of the windows will still be installed during the course of February, the application of the copper finishing
on our building facade can start in March. With the application of the copper, the fundamental idea of
architectural firm Sauerbruch Hutton’s design will reach its full scope and the skillful addition to our main
building will become visible, along with the first rays of the spring sun! With this humble and simultaneously
modern design, our school campus will perfectly integrate into the hub of the Tacheles complex in future,
which is being converted by the architectural firm Herzog DeMoreun and awaits a spectacular design.

In March, our interior construction will begin and we were already able to contract the necessary craftsmen
and have sampled the equipping of the first learning spaces. According to our current calculations, the trans-
fer of the classrooms, offices, Secondary media classroom as well as the rooftop garden is still within our
timeline for July, so that nothing can stand in the way of a successful start to the school year in September.

With the completion of this first construction phase, we will start with the transformation of the schoolyard
in order to also strengthen the outside surfaces with the advancing building process. We are currently
in conversation with different exterior planners to discuss our functional demands in terms of logistics,
safety, support functions, and particularly with regard to age-appropriate structures for our students out-
side. We will inform you as soon as we have found an exterior planner and have the first sketches for
implementation available. We will also be actively involving our students in the plans, who have already
approached us with many interesting suggestions. The implementation of the mural by our building-site
fence shows the creativity of our students, who also worked on this piece of art with great commitment on
weekends. | would like to take this opportunity to thank Tanja Zimmermann for working with our students
and implementing their ideas. Please do not forget to take a look at the film that evolved from this project:
https://vimeo.com/200671293

In addition to the construction project, a current topic is school lunches. We would like to thank you for
participating in our survey regarding the school lunch offerings as well as in the query of wishes and
needs. A big thank-you also to all parents who participated in the test meal planning and to those parents
and students who are now part of our committee that will implement the process for finding a new cate-
ring concept. Together we will create the documents and charts which will reflect your feedback from the
various surveys. Together we will approach relevant companies in order to develop a suitable concept for
BMS. It is our goal to begin the new school year with an improved offer as well as with an adapted infra-
structure. We will also keep you updated during the course of this project.

The focus points for developing a new catering concept and school lunch offers are the following:
- The quality of rooms in the cafeteria;

- The organization of logistics and food service set-up;

- The diversity of our lunch offers;

- As well as the quality of our lunch offers.

As we are continuously striving for improvement in all areas of our school operations and given the fact
that we were not satisfied with the cleaning performance, we conducted a series of interviews in the past
weeks and recently switched cleaning service providers at the beginning of semester 2. Our new service
provider, All Service, took over the cleaning services during the winter holidays. We negotiated a very
extensive service package with the company All Service, which should allow us to receive a continuous,
high-level of service.
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We have also restructured the IT area in order to ensure that we reach our qualitative goals, especially with
respect to the education of our students and the necessary infrastructure for students and teachers. On
March 1, 2017, we will welcome Mr. Matthias Borowski as the new IT manager, who has many years of
IT management experience in the health care sector. As similar demands in terms of availability, security,
and data protection are prevalent in the health care field, we believe that we are gaining ideal support
through Mr. Barowski for the further development of our IT infrastructure. With his expertise, he will, in
cooperation with our principals, support and develop the effective integration of IT in classroom instruc-
tion as well as the learning of IT skills in all grade levels for our program. In addition, to increase the range
of IT services, we have reinforced our team with Daniel McDonnell in the position of IT Administrator.

In addition to the structural changes and development, the content-related development of our program
and teaching quality are the central focus. At the beginning of the school year, all members of the school
administration communicated that a next important step in the maturity level of our institution is the
development of our academic requirement in the form of “Educational Philosophy Statements”. Together
with our entire team, we discussed the three content-related priorities for our academic program over
the course of the past six months and created a definition for each of these priorities that expresses our
requirement for educational quality for each student at BMS.

At BMS, it is important for us to:

- exemplify International Mindedness and Global Engagement as an inherent part of our school struc-
ture and to teach it as a fixed component of our program both implicitly and explicitly.

- consistently apply Approaches to Teaching and Learning based on the IB Principles in all classrooms
from the Kita through to Grade 12 in order to implement the principle of calling something into question
and of reflecting as the foundation for learning.

- anchor Character Building as a fixed component in our school program’s mutually shared values.

These three themes are the central elements of a contemporary education at BMS and are in this respect
our priorities in the quality development of Kita through to the 12th grade. Through a series of discussions,
we have created our definitions of these three central elements in the context of BMS that now serve as
the foundation for work with our students and teachers, in order to reach together the best learning and
development results for our students.

International Mindedness and Global Engagement

International mindedness and global engagement at BMS are reflected in our respect and appreciation
of diverse cultural beliefs, values, attitudes, and languages and our acceptance of the complexities that
these present. We challenge one another to consider and negotiate our understandings of other views and
ways of thinking as we develop as individuals and enrich our community. Openness to other perspectives
is fostered at BMS through learning experiences, which inspire curiosity and empathy, and educators
who role-model reflective thinking and debate. Our curriculum presents all learners with opportunities to
engage in positive action based upon their knowledge of and compassion for our global society.

Approaches to Teaching and Learning based on the IB Principles

At BMS, teaching and learning challenges students to become engaged learners who are curious about
the world around them, knowledgeable and skillful in pursuing their own inquiries and who take actions to
bring about positive change. At the heart of our pedagogical approach is the process of inquiry (thinking,
questioning, formulating, reflecting and taking action) which is inspired by teachers through meaningful
provocations. Learning experiences are scaffolded to ensure that all students achieve ambitious learning
outcomes. We believe that teaching and learning is a collaborative process in which all members of the
BMS community are involved and is enriched by the diverse experiences of students and educators. Lear-
ning is driven by each person‘s desire to grow and succeed both in and out of the classroom.

Character Building

At BMS we recognize that character building is an ongoing process of individual growth. Character buil-
ding is embedded in our school culture through the IB Learner Profile with all members of the BMS
community seeking to exemplify attributes associated with strength of character. Growth happens as stu-
dents learn to face challenges and adversity with resilience, strive to become mindful and self-aware, and
develop those values that we promote as a school. This process involves being aware of and respecting
differences between oneself and others. We believe that character building is encouraged and developed
by presenting all members of our community with meaningful challenges, choices, opportunities, and
explorations with an emphasis on reflection and revision of one’s thinking or approach.

As these three priorities represent the foundation of our school’s further programmatic and qualitative
development, we will be discussing these statements with you and our students in the coming months and
will support them with the tools for practical implementation. It is our goal to implement our “Educational
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Philosophy Statements” at the beginning of the coming school year so that we can actively use these as
reference points for our further qualitative development. We look forward to your feedback!

Many aspects of the statements were also reflected in the survey outcomes for new families who joined
BMS after August 1, 2016. For many of our new BMS families, the topic of “International Mindedness” is
an important one as the international profile of BMS is very attractive. Thus, we are pleased to determine
that we have set the correct priorities with these three themes. Thank you to all new families who took part
in our survey! Your feedback is helpful for us in prioritizing the next necessary developments and applying
these in our implementation.

We were especially pleased with the following feedback points:
How satisfied are you with BMS?
On average 87% of the new parents are satisfied and very satisfied with the quality of BMS.

What was your motivation to join BMS?

In all sections of the school, 65%-86% chose the international profile of BMS as the leading criteria
in selecting BMS. The second most decisive criteria was school structure and the school atmosphere,
with an average of 46%.

What do you like the most at BMS?

The international program at BMS was also for this question the leading criteria, with 69%-84% choo-
sing it as the number 1 aspect they liked most. Quality of teachers came in second place, with 64%
choosing this aspect. The third most selected aspect was school structure and atmosphere as well as
the school location.

Would you recommend BMS to your friends?
This question was answered with the highest percentage of 97.6 parents and on overage, 95% of
parents, choosing yes.

We also recognize that areas such as integration of new families into our school community and our
service with the arrival in Berlin is an area for needed improvement. Due to the increasing number of
international families who join BMS, we will now set our priorities on onboarding in order to improve in
this key area. The feedback from our semester 1 2016/17 questionnaire has already been evaluated in
the respective teams and discussed in terms of how we can continue to improve our service and offers
for new families based on their needs. In order to provide families with a consistent opportunity to use
the highly-regarded school structure and atmosphere at BMS, we will be setting this aspect as a priority
on our preparation agenda for the next academic year. We will also implement the questionnaire for new
families as a standard, to be conducted at the middle of semester 1 as well as the middle of semester 2.
This process should aid us in continually measuring the satisfaction of our families and assist in working
on improvement as a whole.

Our team has already evaluated the feedback in detail in order to collectively think about how our services
and offerings can be further tailored to the needs and requirements. We will also discuss the feedback
from the various surveys in the Advisory Board and allow it to flow into strategic planning process, which
we are currently preparing and will be starting in the summer. You will receive more information about this
from the Director of the Advisory Board.

Newsletter 02/2017 | © Berlin Metropolitan School 4



During the course of this year in the Primary School students and teachers have been developing their
use of Seesaw, a digital portfolio and online Learning Journal. The purpose of implementing such a tool
is primarily to engage our students in meaningful self-reflection about their learning and to promote a
dialogue between students, parents and teachers about everyday learning. All students in Grade 1-6 now
have their own personal Seesaw account to which their parents have access and receive updates and
notifications about their ongoing learning in the classroom. We are delighted to observe, and hear, positive
feedback on use of this platform from all parties and our continuing our journey to develop, refine and
improve the ways in which this can be used.

Also in the area of assessment, we recently received our International Schools Assessment results for all
students in grade 3-6. The ISA assessment is used internationally as a tool for schools to assess and eva-
luate instructional programs, monitor progress of cohorts of students over time, and provide parents with
an indicator as to their child’s strengths and weaknesses in their learning. Over 350 international schools
in 80 countries across the world participate in this assessment which assesses Mathematical Literacy,
Reading, Expository and Narrative writing.

We have been implementing the ISA assessment in October each year for the past four years, and this

now provides the Primary School with data through which we can evaluate the strengths and weakness in

the given curriculum areas and monitor overall progress.

Please find below some key observations from analyzing the ISA assessment data:

- Inall subjects areas, we were able to see significant overall academic progress and growth.

- Reading is a particular strength of our cohorts of students with students in some grade levels on ave-
rage scoring well above the international average.

- We have observed a need to strengthen student learning in the area of Narrative writing.

- We have also observed a need to stregthen student learning in the area of Mathematical Language/
Literacy in the lower primary grades.

- After participating in ISA testing consistently over the past four years the same cohort of students
moving from Grade 3 to Grade 6 have progressed from scoring below, or significantly below the inter-
national average to now scoring above or well above the international average.

It is encouraging to observe and note that from this data it indicates that students who move through the
Primary School progress in their learning at a steady rate and make significant growth to gain results that
are above average. We will continue to analyze and utilize this data to strengthen and develop teaching
and learning in the Primary School.

We are very pleased when daily efforts are reflected in the success of our students and in positive feed-
back for our institution. Therefore, it is a particular joy to inform you that two grade 12 DP students Maria
Budig and Jad Rifka received the Harvard Book Prize for Academic Excellence. We are also happy to
inform you that our Career Counselor Dejana Petricic participated in this year’s CIS conference where she
was addressed by representatives from various universities regarding the educational quality and level
of preparedness of our former students who have taken up studies at these respective universities. This
feedback is especially important for creation a lasting and positive reputation for BMS that will help us in
our future efforts to enable all of our students to pursue universities of their choice with confidence and
SuCCess.

At BMS, the word “Community” is capitalized and is reflected in many different facets — starting with our
Community Events, as well as this year’s Art Show or the fact that we broke the ticket record for the bas-
ketball game Alba Berlin vs. Bayern Minchen and had the largest fan block in the Mercedes Benz Arena
with over 400 BMS community members!
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Indeed, Community at BMS often reaches beyond classroom instruction, anchored in real-world events
which shape both the academic and character development of our students. One very poignant example
of this idea can be seen in our Model United Nations club, led and shaped by our secondary students who
participate in symposiums throughout the year. Follow this link (https://vimeo.com/bmsvideos ) to see two
of our IBDP students, Josephine Grohmann and Maria Budig, speak about their experiences in the first
installment of our BMS Video Series.

With the best wishes for an inspiring, exciting, and positive second semester,

~

Ua

Silke Friedrich
Executive Director
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